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         ISSUE 441 
 
Reading through the articles in Scene this month, there are signs of 
spring and summer emerging.   
 
The Community Centre are offering Easter and summer holiday 
activities, please make sure you book up early for these events.   
 
There are cowslip plants on the Yellow Land and the volunteers have 
made bat boxes and helped clear areas to create light and space for 
flowers.   
 
And talking of flowers, Bob Clucas was the speaker at last month’s 
WI meeting and his talk was entitled “Weeds or Wildflowers - as 
long as they are pretty they are welcome in my garden (I know, I 
know).   
 
Following on from a somewhat rumbustious meeting on Monday 7th, 
you all should have received a survey from the Parish Council 
regarding funding for the new pavilion and car park etc.  Please 
complete this survey and return it asap as it is important you all 
make your views known.  Whatever the outcome, we would like to 
thank all the people involved for their hard work.  
 
There is no Parish Council report this month. 

 

Please send Stella Angliss items for the April Scene by March 5th  
SCENE EDITING COMMITTEE 
Stella Angliss  16 Huckson Road 613594 
Yvonne Smith Fairview, High Street 612639 
Phyl Moir    42 Lakin Drive 612827 
Ann Murphy (ring Stella Angliss if there is a problem) 

 



 
 

MARCH DIARY 2022 

 
 

Wed 2nd  Women’s Institute Meeting - Memorial Hall 7.30 pm 
 

   
Sat 5th  SCENE CLOSING DATE FOR ARTICLES 
 
 

Sun 6th  Quality Time - St Michael’s Church 10.30 am  
 
 

Tues 8th  Darby & Joan Club – Memorial Hall 2.15 - 4.15 pm 
 
 

Wed 9th  Badminton - Memorial Hall 7.00 -8.00 pm and  
 8.00 pm – 9.00 pm (experienced players)  
 

 

Sun 13th  Holy Communion - St. Michael’s Church 9.30 am 
  Morning Worship with children’s activities 10.30 am 
 

 
Mon 14th  Parish Council meeting - Community Centre 7.30 pm 

 

Wed 16th    BINGO in aid of Senior Residents - Greaves Club 8 pm 
  Badminton - Memorial Hall 7.00 -8.00 pm and    

  8.00 pm – 9.00 pm (experienced players) 

 
Thurs 7th  Senior Residents Coffee Morning - Greaves Club 10 – 12 

 
Please would all those attending the Crafty Cuppa, Senior Residents 
and Darby and Joan meetings, check before going in case of 
cancellation  



 
 

MARCH DIARY 2022 

 
Sun 20th   Morning Worship with children’s activities – 
  St Michael’s Church 10.30 am  
 

 
Tues 22nd  Darby & Joan Club – Memorial Hall 2.15 - 4.15 pm 
 

  
Wed 23rd   Badminton - Memorial Hall 7.00 -8.00 pm and  

 8.00 pm – 9.00 pm (experienced players)  
 

 
Fri 25th  “SCENE” pick up (reminder to deliverers)   
  Crafty Cuppa COFFEE MORNING - Memorial Hall 10 – 12  
 

 
Sun 27th  MOTHER’S DAY Holy Communion with children’s  
  activities – St. Michael’s Church 10.30 am 
 
 

Wed 30th  Badminton - Memorial Hall 7.00 -8.00 pm and  
 8.00 pm – 9.00 pm (experienced players)  

 

April 

 

Fri 1st  Hollywood Comedy Club - Memorial Hall 7 pm 

 
 
Please would all those attending the Crafty Cuppa, Senior Residents 
and Darby and Joan meetings, check before going in case of 
cancellation  



USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS 

 
 

Accounting 
Grineaux Accountants             814578 
Affordable Accounts       614888 
 

Auctioneers & Valuers 
Locke & England       889100 
 

Beauty/Nails  
Zoe’s Beautique          07946 170450 
 
 

 

Building & Home Services 
T M & J M Grey Builders     817744 
J. M. Services               07834688259 
Sparkes Electrical         07950679998 
BPS – Southam      819990 
Tom Cahill           07788574586 
Paul’s Plastering           07999004692 
 
Car Sales/Repair/Service/Hire 
A.R.C Services              07810752590 
 
 

Carpets/Soft Furnishing/Flooring 
Southam Carpets & Curtains   814944 
Nifty Needle        641741 
Wright Flooring            07861 974148 
 
 

Chimney Sweep 
The Shires Sweep 07816337962/614695 
 
Citizens Advice      0844 855 2322      
Lighthorne Heath             01789 20013 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Computer Services – 
Abe Tec Computers              613979 
 
Councils 
Parish Council          811394 or 613902 
Registrar of Burials           07792  418642 
Stratford District Council 01789  267575 
 
County & District Councillors 
Christopher Kettle (D. Cllr) 07798 692683 
 
 

Dance Classes 
Loveballet Dance Company 07921 853773 
 

Doctors/Health Care/Dentist 
Bishops Itchington Surgery             612977 
Harbury Surgery               612232 
Health First (J Small)               811272 
Tidy Feet Podiatry                07807635112 
Thrive Programme               07908 776700 
 
Dog Grooming  
Pawfection                07562 377928 
 
 

Dog Warden              01789 260834 
 
 

Fencing 
MFM Fencing Services            612346 
 
 
 

 
 



 

USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS 

 
Fuel 
Red Horse Vale Ltd            642832 
 

Funerals 
R. Locke & Son              640386 
Sun Rising Natural Burials  01295 688488 
 

Gardening 
Elms Lawn Care                07931491417 
 
 

Hairdresser 
Emily Jayne              611944 
 

Library 
Harbury Library             258776 
Southam Library                0300 5558171 
Mobile Library                           851031 
 

Memorials 
C. Pullin & Son             426435 
 

Newspaper Shop 
The Village Store             612387 
 
 

Police Leamington Spa       451111 

Southam/Neighbourhood Team 684984 
 

Post Offices 
Southam                          817532 
Harbury             612645 
 

Printers 
Warwick Printers         883355 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Schools & Pre-School/Childcare 
Bishops Itchington Primary        612297 
FOBIPS                            07825837326 
Out of School Club         07729 134849 
Ladybirds Preschool         614300 
Kineton High School         640465 
Southam High School         812560 
Baby & Toddler Group email       
        hello@bibabyandtoddlergroup.org.uk 
 

Solicitors  
Alsters Kelley          359355 
 

Tree Surgery   
Tom Rogers     07958 794180 / 710383 
 
Vicarage         613466 
 

Village Amenities 
Community Centre            07769327466 
Memorial Hall Bookings – 
(Mon-Friday 9am-6pm only)      612675 
 

Wheelchair Hire   
Katy Biggs              07305170827 
 

Women’s Institute 
Jane Thomas            07983 973700 
 

Youth Groups 
Beavers/Cubs/Scouts Leader 
Paul Buckley             07774978734 
Youth Club                        612165 

mailto:hello@bibabyandtoddlergroup.org.uk


REGULAR MEETINGS 
BABY & TODDLER GROUP Memorial Hall Thursday 10.00 - 11.30 am 
BEAVERS Memorial Hall Thursday 5.45 -6.45pm 
 (School term only) 
CUBS Memorial Hall  Thursday 7.00 - 8.30 pm 
DARBY & JOAN CLUB   Memorial Hall  Every other Tuesday 

2.15 - 4.15 pm 
INFANT WELFARE CLINIC  Early Years Centre  1st Wednesday of 

month 1.00 - 2.45 pm  
MEN’S SHED Gaydon Road Wed & Fri 7pm – 9 pm 
NHS BABY CLINIC Pendicke Street 2nd and 4th Tuesdays of 
 Southam month 9.30-11.30 

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING Community Centre     2nd Monday of month 7.30  
 Ladbroke Road except Bank Holidays) 
RUNNING CLUB  Playing Field Monday 7.30 pm start 
SCENE CLOSING DATE    5th of month 

 SCOUTS Community Centre Thursday 7 pm  - 8.30 pm 
SENIOR RESIDENTS  Greaves Club 3rd Thursday of month 
  10 am – 12 noon 
SHORT MAT BOWLS Memorial Hall Wed & Friday 2 – 4pm 
WOMEN’S INSTITUTE Memorial Hall      1st Wednesday of month  
  7.30 pm 
 
 
 
 
 

    
 

BLUE BUTTERFLY CAFÉ  (TERM TIME) 9 AM – 1 PM COMMUNITY CENTRE 
MARCH 2022      
MONDAY 7th, 14th, 21st & 28th       
WEDNESDAY 2nd, 9th, 16th, 23rd & 30th              
   

    REFUSE COLLECTION (Grey Bin) RECYCLING (Blue & Green Bins)  
MARCH 2022    WEDNESDAY 9th & 23rd         WEDNESDAY 2nd, 16th & 30th          

POP UP POST OFFICE 1.30 PM – 4.00 PM COMMUNITY CENTRE     
MARCH 2022    
MONDAY 7th, 14th, 21st & 28th            
WEDNESDAY 2nd, 9th, 16th, 23rd & 30th               
    
 
 
 
 

 

MOBILE LIBRARY – STARBOLD ROAD  14.10 pm – 14.35 pm    
MARCH 2022  
THURSDAY 3rd & 24th 







@Bishop’s Itchington Community Centre 

The Pop-Up Post Office is open on Mondays & Wednesdays, 1.30PM – 
4.00PM 

HIRING THE COMMUNITY CENTRE FOR PRIVATE EVENTS 
& COMMUNITY ACTIVITIES: 

BOOKING DETAILS: contact Colin White on 07769 327466 
The Centre has a fully working kitchen/serving area, together with seating 

area and a large hall to the rear.  Free WiFi and WiFi enabled sound system.  
Accessible toilet available.  Only £10 per hour for the whole Centre. 

Terms & Conditions apply see website for further details 
http://www.bishopsitchingtoncommunitycentre.co.uk/booking_info.html 

 
2022 Events: 

Following the success of the 2021 Summer Activities, 
Ruby Baigent is offering the following sessions: 

EASTER APRIL 2022: 
AGES 4 – 11 YRS £20 PER DAY: 

9.30am – 3.30pm - Monday 11th 
9.30am – 3.30pm Tuesday 12th 

9.30am – 3.30pm Wednesday 13th 
9.30am – 3.30pm Thursday 14th 

 
YOUTH CLUB £5.00  

3.30pm – 5.30pm Tuesday 12th 
 

SUMMER HOLIDAYS 2022: 
 

Summer Club activities will run on weeks 1, 2, 3 & 6 
Monday to Thursday 9.30am – 3.30pm 

YOUTH CLUB on Tuesday’s 3.30pm – 5.30pm. 
 

On weeks 4 & 5 (where there is no Summer Club) 
other activities will be on offer, details to follow. 

 
Bookings will need to be made in advance by using the booking link below 

Here is the booking link for the Summer Club  
https://bounce-and-beat.class4kids.co.uk/ 

Please ensure when booking you choose the correct venue as there are other 

clubs on Ruby's booking system 

https://bounce-and-beat.class4kids.co.uk/


Bishops Itchington Football Club 
 (sponsored by the Greaves Club) 

 

BI Sunday    2   Long Itchington    1   (Challenge Cup) 
(J.Turton, J.Bennett) 
 

BI Sunday    2    Hampton Magna    1  (Cancer Cup) 
(J.Adair, T.O’Callaghan) 
 

Hanwell    8    BI Res      2   
   (L.Hepworth, O.Bailey) 
 

Arncott    4    BI Res      1  
   (O.Bailey) 
 

Swis     2    BI Res   3   
   (C.Mills, A.Taylor, C.Carson) 
  

Some good successes have been enjoyed this month.  The two cup 
matches above mean that the Sunday team are now in the semi-finals of 
both these competitions.  They will also play in the Finals of the Division 
Cup and the Bethel Charity Cup in April/May. 
  

The Saturday Reserves have had mixed results but they did move off 
bottom spot in their Division by beating Swis in a very close game.  In 
fact, it took a penalty save from Ryan Ward to avoid the result being a 
draw.  Quite a few of their games around now are in the Division 3  
 

I haven’t had to do this for a while but recently there 
has been a lot of dog mess on the pitches, which has 
to be cleared away before the matches can be 
played.  I don’t know if it’s because we’ve had a lot 
of away games since the new year, or whether it’s 
because there are lots more dog owners using the 
Playing Field to walk their pets.  I know that many owners do clear up 
after their dogs and we appreciate them.  However, there must be some 
who don’t.  It’s not nice to pick up the mess, and even worse if it’s not 
your dog.  So we would appeal to you all please to keep an eye on your 
dog when it’s off the lead and clear up after it.  Thank you. 







 
 

 



REPORT 
 

 

 

There was a good turnout for our February meeting, the numbers 

including three new faces.  Hopefully we gave them a warm welcome and 

we look forward to seeing them at future meetings and events.  Between 

them Val, President; Jane, Secretary; and Sandra, Treasurer, rattled 

through the business items.  We do take the business seriously.  Honestly, 

we do; but we don’t want to spend the whole evening on it.  And we have 

to tailor the meeting to some extent to the needs of our members and get 

a balance to please everyone (is that possible?).  We handed in our votes 

on this year’s proposed resolutions, the most popular, nationally  will be 

further debated at the National AGM in Liverpool in the summer before 

taking action on it, including lobbying the government.  Barbara P gave 

progress on her project in which many of our members are involved.  All 

will be revealed, in public, at the beginning of June.    

                                 

 Our speaker was Bob Clucas, a former vicar of this parish.  His talk, 

entitled “Weeds or Wildflowers?” was based on his experiences of 

stocking his own large garden over many years.  He explained that he’s not 

an expert or a professional gardener but is what he calls a generalist, i.e. 

“Someone who knows almost nothing about almost everything”.  He also 

said that he’s not a perfectionist and is happy with “Not bad”.  Illustrated 

with a video and slides we saw views of his informal and attractive garden 

containing lots of wildflowers, many of which some people would consider 

weeds.  As a very enthusiastic amateur his knowledge of wildflowers is 

immense.  And he admitted that there are some plants that even he ousts 

from his garden – because of course, they’re in the wrong place.  He also 

answered our questions and gave recommendations of which wildflower 

gardening books to obtain.  It was a lovely relaxed talk which we all 

enjoyed.  So thanks very much Bob, that was not at all bad!



REPORT 
 

 
 
 

After the huge spread of refreshments had been enjoyed we had brief 

instructions on making tissue paper flowers, then armed with a pipe 

cleaner, a piece of cotton thread and several pieces of tissue paper we set 

to and made our own.  Such fun!  Actually they didn’t look bad. 

We’ve welcomed new players to our Walking Netball sessions.  This sport 

is for any age and ability – the whole idea being that even if not very agile 

you can still take part.  Most of each session is taken up with exercises 

(usually requiring a more agile mind than body!) which are great fun.  You 

don’t need to be a WI member to join.  So if you want to have a laugh and 

keep fit at the same time, ladies, why not join us on Wednesdays 10am in 

the Playing Field tennis courts.  We usually follow the session by crawling 

(not compulsory) up to the Community Cafe for a coffee and further 

natter, so it’s a good social thing as well.  What’s not to like?  

Eight of us are coming to the end of our sessions through the National WI 

Bowls Coaching Programme.  This has been most enjoyable and we’re 

gradually improving.  We’ve now just got to get consistent.  Several of us 

are talking about continuing in this sport.  

For your diary                                                                        

Weds  2  March -   Meeting, Memorial Hall, 7.30pm                        .                          

   Speaker from Zoe’s Boutique                           

Fri        4      “         Craft Group, Community Cafe, 2pm                

Weds   9     “       Anton du Beke talk (now at Warwick racecourse)                                                 

Fri 18 or 25 “       Fed. Make willow plant support                        

Sat      19      “      Craft Group, Community Cafe, 2pm           

Tues    22      “       Grp meeting, John Scott of Sewing Street                           

Fri       25       “      Gardening Group meeting      

 



Friends of the Yellow Land & BING 
Our two new volunteers, plus the Duke of Edinburgh award student have 
started to come out with us and we hope they liked the experience and 
will continue to join us. 
 

One of our group made two bat boxes, which we put up on the Yellow 
Land.  There are definitely bats over there in the warmer weather, usually 
Pipistrelles, so we hope that they will find the boxes and use them.  We 
have another one to go up in the orchard as well. 
 

We have cleared the two large open areas on the Yellow Land to allow 
space and light for the flowers.  There are already signs of the cowslip 
plants and soon we will be able to enjoy their flowers.  We should soon be 
able to enjoy the blossom on the fruit trees in the mini orchard too, once 
the frosts have stopped (we hope!). 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Bishops Itchington Sports Association 
There’s not much to report this month but things 
seem to be running smoothly with the badminton and five a side footie 
groups.  We are looking forward to the surface of the courts being cleaned 
and new tennis post and nets being provided by the Parish Council.  Many 
thanks to them. 
 

With lots of new families moving into the village, we’d like to take this 
opportunity to invite anyone who is interested in sports and leisure 
activities and would like to make a difference to the village, to perhaps 
come and join us.  We meet roughly once a month and discuss things over 
a pint (or whatever).  If you are interested or would just like more 
information, don’t forget our email address, which is 
talktobisa@gmail.com. 
 

We are working towards applying for charitable status for BISA.  This is 
quite a complicated process (most things seem to be like that these days!), 
so watch this space but don’t hold your breath (as they say!)! 


mailto:talktobisa@gmail.com






 

A WALK AROUND THE CEMETERY : HARRIET DODD 
 

On entering the cemetery, walk to the potting shed and there, on 
the right-hand side, four graves from the Spinney is the last resting 
place for Harriet Dodd.  For some reason she was buried in un-
consecrated ground, I do not know why, she was baptized, married 
in Church and died of natural causes. Perhaps over the years Harriet 
became a non-conformist. 
 
Harriet was born in Avon Dassett, she was baptized at Avon Dassett 
Church on 25th September 1831.   Her parents were John Barnes 
(born 1801) and Ann Barnes nee Baldwin (1801) Harriet’s sibling 
were Elizabeth (1826), Mary (1827), William (1829), Caroline (1834) 
and John (1840).  The Barnes family all lived in Avon Dassett, you 
can trace members of the family to 18c, all living at Avon Dassett. 
 
By the time Harriet was 20 years old she was working as a house 
servant at Ratley Oxfordshire.  The house held 9 servants, Harriet 
would have taken her orders from the Housekeeper and she would 
have done the washing of clothes and dishes, all by hand, no 
machines like we use today. Also, lighting the house fires each 
morning, changing bed linen etc.   Harriet would have lived in the 
house, most likely had the top part of the house and she would also 
have been given a uniform to wear, plus limited amount of cash and 
one afternoon per week to use as she liked.  All prepared the 
servants for married life. 
Harriet married John Dodd of Bishops Itchington, they married on 
25th November 1851 at Avon Dassett Church, moving to live at 
Bishops Itchington.  The children of the marriage were all born in 
the village, Annice (1853), Catherine (1858), Harriet (1861), John 
(1868), Richard (1870) and Ruth (1875). 
 

 



 

A WALK AROUND THE CEMETERY : HARRIET DODD 
 

Harriet lost her son Richard in 1898, he had been married for 6 
years and had a daughter aged 1 years.  This must have been a great 
shock to Harriet owing to her elder son, John, moving to live in West 
Ham Essex and her daughter Ruth living with her husband Joseph 
Reading in Hemsworth Yorkshire.  Harriet must have felt as if her 
family were slipping away as to travel to West Ham or Hemsworth 
would be a good day’s journey for an elderly lady to travel. 
 
Harriet was a very good dressmaker, most families made their own 
clothes, but she was well known for smocking stitch which is a delicate 
stitch used for wedding dresses and christening clothes.  She did make her 
own wedding dress plus, when her daughters married, she made all the 
wedding outfits, remember all was done by hand. 
 
As the children of the marriage left home, Catherine and Harriet stayed 
within the village.  Catherine married a farmer, John Lea, he farmed Model 
Farm which is just past the railway bridge down Ladbroke Road.  Harriet 
married Benjamin Clark who was born in Welton, Northamptonshire (they 
settled in Lower End).  Annice married John Berry from a village family, 
they moved within walking distance of the village settling in Ladbroke.  
Richard and John travelled to settle in West Ham Essex with their families, 
Ruth was in Yorkshire. 
 
As Harriet and John got older they decided to move and live at Model 
Farm with Catherine and her husband, John Lea.  They had three children 
plus a servant Thomas Ali Worrall whose family were well known in the 
village. 
 
Harriet was buried on 31st December 1906, followed by her husband John 
on 29th March 1911.  Descendants of Harriet still live in the area.  

 







BIRTHDAY WISHES 

Amanda Worrall – 20th March 2022 

The winter still hanging around 

Trees are budding and the bulbs up from the ground 

Yet another year older to-day 

So have a lovely birthday 

Best wishes 

All the family 

 

 

 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY 

Faith Batchelor –  April 3rd 

Happy        st Birthday 

Love and best wishes 

From Nan, Susan & Vernon 

 

Nathan Batchelor 

Happy birthday – April 17th 

Love Nan, Susan & Vernon 

 



18TH BIRTHDAY 

Alana Ross – 4th March 

Happy 18th birthday 

To my special daughter Alana 

Love from Mum   XXXXXXXX 

 

Happy 18th birthday 

Have a lovely day 

Love you lots 

From Nan & Gramp Ross  XXXXXXXX 

 

Happy 18th birthday 

From Uncle Nathan, Lisa, Tommy & Lilly 

XXXXXXX 


 

MOTHER’S DAY  

(Nan, Mother, Nan, Grandmother) 

Mrs Joan Mary Worrall – 23rd December 1925 – 8th November 2020 

It’s time to remember today 

As it’s Mother’s Day 

The sun trying to shine through 

And the skies are gradually getting blue 

The birds singing just for you 

So listen and we will too 

 

Thoughts be with you 

Good night, all the family  



 

 

 

 

 
MONTHLY VILLAGE COFFEE MORNING  

 

on FRIDAY 25th MARCH 
in the Memorial Hall, Bishops Itchington 

10.00 am – 12.00 noon 

 

STALLS (Cakes, Bric-a-Brac, Toys, Charity Stalls etc.) 

 

Come and enjoy a cup of tea or coffee (which includes the 

price of a raffle ticket), a chat with friends, the chance to buy 

home made goods, crafts etc., and help a charity or village 

organisation at the same time.   

 

2022 CHARITY – AIR AMBULANCE 

 

(If you wish to hire a table (at £4.00 per table per morning) to 

sell products for yourself or a club/group, please contact 

Phyllis Taylor 613520) 

 

 

 












